






NSW Government 4 
Department of Planning and Environment 
 

• ToA A11 and A11A should be amended to reference an updated landscape plan in 
accordance with the advice, and to remove the reference to the NSW Office of Water’s 
Guideline for vegetation plans on waterfront land.   

 
No public submissions were received.    
 
6.1  Response to Submissions  
 
The Proponent provided a response to the issues raised by OEH, including updated plans 
showing: 
 

• the proposed STIF on the site compared to that approved under MOD 3 

• the deletion of the boardwalk from the south-eastern corner through existing STIF, to provide 
an additional 115m2 of undisturbed STIF to compensate for the  widening of Oak Road 

• potential locations for the additional 800m2 of STIF to be planted due to the removal of the 
lake. 

 
The Proponent also provided details about the widening of Oak Road, noting it was undertaken 
pursuant to Part 5 and appropriate arrangements were made for the removal of STIF.  
 
7. ASSESSMENT 
 
In assessing the merits of the proposal, the Department has considered: 
 

• the modification application and associated documents 

• the Environmental Assessment and conditions of approval for the original project 

• all submissions received on the proposal  

• relevant environmental planning instruments, policies and guidelines 

• the requirements of the EP&A Act. 
 
The proposal seeks approval to remove the requirement for a lake within the public park on the 
site. The impacts on threatened bat species, STIF regeneration areas within the park, and the 
reduction of existing STIF on the site as a result of the proposal. These issues are discussed 
below.  
 
Threatened Species  
 
The site originally contained a water body within the abandoned brick pit, which was thought to 
provide a critical drinking water source for threatened bat species (Grey-headed Flying Fox and 
Eastern Bent-wing Bat). To minimise the potential impacts of the development on these species, 
the approval required the provision of a lake within the public park as a compensatory water 
body.  
 
The proposal seeks to remove the requirement for the lake within the park, as on-site monitoring 
has confirmed the site has not been used by the threatened bat species as a drinking water 
source.    
 
OEH raised no concern about the removal of the lake, noting the surveys confirm the bat species 
do not use the site as a drinking water source. OEH also noted there are other sites that provide 
water for the threatened bat species in the vicinity of the site.  
 
The Department therefore considers the proposal to remove the lake is acceptable, as it would 
not adversely impact on the Grey-headed Flying Fox and Eastern Bent-wing Bat and it would 
provide additional open space for the community.    
 
 
 
 


















